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                            MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

 EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain City Offices

1680 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

October 14, 2003

6:00 Site Visitation Session
Chair Tom Maher called the meeting to order at 6:12 p.m.
1.
Hidden Canyon, Concept Plan Review- Discussion Item

Hidden Canyon is located off the Pony Express Parkway and is south of Rockwell Village and Ruby Valley.  The Planning Commission discussed several items including: slopes, drainage and transitioning between housing products.   On site the project boundaries, placement of the buildings, and slopes over 25 percent were staked.  The Planning Commission reiterated that improvements could not be placed on slopes in excess of 25 percent.  Another related item to slopes includes drainage for the hillside.  The Commissioners discussed the need to ensure that the drainage from the hillside was controlled and that special design consideration is given to the natural channels that drain from the hillside.  The Planning Commission felt that transitioning considerations where important due to the existing single family detached subdivisions of: Rockwell Village and the proposed Point Lookout.

2. The Ranches Master Development Amendment- Point Lookout, Concept Plan Review- Discussion Item 



Point Lookout is located off the Pony Express Parkway and is south of Rockwell Village and the proposed Hidden Canyon Project.  The Planning Commission reviewed and approved a preliminary plat for this project on June 12, 2001.  This concept plan proposed adding more density to this site.  The approved preliminary plat showed that lots on the west side of the project were one acres in size in an effort to create a building pad that did not encroach into the non-build-able areas (land that is in excess of 25 percent in slope).  The proposed concept plan has reduced these lots and the Planning Commission was concerned that there may not be adequate space to accommodate a home.  Additionally, the Planning Commission discussed that the collector road through this subdivision cannot be designed to have lots access directly onto the street. The proposed density of the concept plan requires a master development plan amendment.  
7:00 Action Session

Roll Call:  

Commissioners present:  Tom Maher, Chris Kemp, Dallas Bullock, Jeff Love, Leslie Montgomery, and Richard Steinkopf.  Diane Jacob was also in attendance as the City Council liaison.  


Others Present:


Steve Peterson, Hidden Valley; Jerry Hatch; Mike Wren, Eagle Mountain Properties; Gina Morgan, 
Eagle Mountain Singers; Lisa Amendola, Overland Trails; Kent Burningham, Spectrum Development; 
Michelle LeBaron, Overland Trails; Harry Bakken, Eagle Park; Ben Hardy, Eagle Park; Clint Chidaster, 
Overland Trails.

City Staff:  


City Planner:

Shawn Warnke


Planning Assistant:
Angela Cox

1.
Pledge of Allegiance: 

Tom Maher led the Commission and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Identification of Voting Commissioners:

Tom Maher, Chris Kemp, Dallas Bullock, Jeff Love, Leslie Montgomery, and Richard Steinkopf.
3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest:

None.


4.
Report from City Council Member:

5.
Approval of Minutes:


A.   July 22, 2003

B.   September 09, 2003
MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved to approve the minutes for July 22, 2003, and September 9, 

2003.



Leslie Montgomery seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
6.
Agenda Items
A.
Eagle Mountain Singers, Home Business Request to Increase the Number of Students– Public Hearing- Action Item
Shawn Warnke explained that Eagle Mountain Singers is located in the Eagle Park Subdivision at 1520 Raptor Road.  Mr. Warnke continued to explain the standard on the number of patrons allowed at a home business daily and hourly.  He also explained to the Commissioners the reasoning behind this standard.

Gina Morgan, the applicant, stated that most of her students would be walking or car pooling.  She also said that she would be distributing a traffic plan to all of her students.

Jeff Love suggested increasing the threshold to allow 12 students per hour and 24 per day.  The Planning Commission agreed with this proposal.

Tom Maher opened the public hearing at 7:36 p.m.

Harry Bakken stated that he is a neighbor of Mrs. Morgan and he didn’t feel that this home business would create any problems in the neighborhood.  He stated that it would be a welcome addition to the neighborhood.
Tom Maher closed the Public Hearing at 7:36 p.m.

The Planning Commission felt that this home business would not have a negative impact on the neighborhood.

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission approve the increased number 

of students not to exceed twelve students per hour and 24 students per day so long as 

the increase number of students does not create a traffic problem or constitute a 


nuisance.  This approval may be revoked by the Planning Commission based upon 

surrounding property owners filing a complaint that the increase number of students is 

adversely impacting the residential characteristics of the neighborhood.  Based up a 

filed complaint the Planning Department will perform an investigation and place the item 

on the Planning Commission’s agenda for review. 


Jeff Love seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6,  Nays:0.  Motion passed. 
MOTION:
Jeff Love moved to refer the city staff to amend the Development Code to allow home 

businesses to have 12 patrons per hour and 24 per day.



Richard Steinkopf seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
B.
Eagle Top Subdivision, Preliminary and Final Plats, Public Hearing- Action Item



Shawn Warnke explained that the proposed subdivision is located directly south of the 


constructed Porter’s Crossing Subdivision and Kiowa Valley Subdivision.  Additionally, this 

parcel is west of the Freemont Springs subdivision.
On October 22, 2002 and November 19, 2002 the Planning Commission and City Council conducted public hearings and rezoned the property from an Agricultural Zone to Town Core Residential with a density of 2 dwelling units per acre.  This subdivision is proposing a density of 1.49 dwelling units per acre.  

Mr. Warnke continued to explain that since the original approval of the Preliminary Plat the Applicant has amended their application to plat three additional lots which will eliminate what would have been a remnant parcel. The three additional lots are located within The Ranches Master Development Plan on the R7 N1 parcel.  Thus, three of the total 357 dwelling units assigned to the R7 N1 parcel will be allocated and used with this subdivision.
Diane Jacob asked the engineer, Andrew Moran, if they planned to reseed the disturbed hillside after constructing of the hill.  Mr. Moran stated that the trail was small and that he did not feel that the construction machinery would disturb the vegetation.

Tom Maher questioned what they where going to do for storm water run off from the hillside.  Mr. Moran explained that they would be putting in a bench drain to protect the homes.

Mr. Maher opened the Public Hearing at 7:50 p.m.  There were no comments from the public and subsequently the Public Hearing was closed. 
Mr. Warnke told the Planning Commission that the amended plat would place residential lots in an area that is more likely to have bedrock.  Constructing homes with basements may become an issue.  
MOTION:
 Jeff Love moved that the Planning Commission approves the Preliminary Plat and 


recommends approval of the Final Plat to the City Council for the Eagle Top Subdivision 

subject to the following conditions:

1. UTILITY PLANS. That the dry utility plans are: approved; that a streetlight is added at the intersection of Golden Eagle Road and Eagle Court; and the lot numbers match the civil plans. That the engineer’s estimate be updated for the dry utility.

2. EASEMENTS.  That an off site storm water easement is provided (through the Ranches property west of lot 14).  That an off site easement is provided for the looping of utilities through lots 3 and 4 of Kiowa Valley Plat A.

3. GABIN BASKET.  That gabin baskets are used to control storm water in the drainage swales rather than the straw bale method.

4. FIRE HYDRANTS.  That a fire hydrant is added along the south side of Golden Eagle Road and that a hydrant is relocated to the side yard property lines of lots 31 and 32.  All hydrants should be located in the park strip and have a water valves. 


Leslie Montgomery seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays:  0.  Motion passed.

C.
The Woods, Preliminary Plat- Action Item


Shawn Warnke explained that The Woods is located directly west of the Overland Trails Phase 
1 & 2.  The Applicant is proposing to construct 12 lots with an average lot size of 10,000 
square feet during the first phase.

The traffic analysis recommends that there be off site trails constructed for this subdivision for 
pedestrian use.  Further, the City Development Code requires trails be a requirement of 
developments.  The Applicant has raised the issue that others projects will benefit from their 
required trail improvements. The Development Review Committee recommends that where the 
trail will be constructed adjacent to future subdivisions that half of the cost to construct the trail 
be reimbursed to the Applicant.  This reimbursement agreement will be drafted by the City 
Attorney.  
Mr. Warnke explained that during the Development Review Committee’s review of this application most of the discussion has been focused on compatibility and conveyed his professional opinion that compatibility would increase if the proposed subdivision had larger lots. 
Overland Trails Phases 1 & 2 was approved as an equestrian subdivision (larger lots with animal rights).  Generally the lots sizes in Overland Trails Phases 1 & 2 range from .5 to 1 plus acres.  All of the lots that abut to the proposed Woods subdivision are approximately 1 acre in size.  The Applicant has tried to develop a plan that they believe is both marketable and protects the property rights of individuals in Overland Trails Phase 2.  One way that the Applicant has done this is to create a sufficient distance between the homes in Overland Trails and the proposed subdivision (somewhere around 300 feet).  Mr. Warnke believes that this enlarged setback is beneficial; however, the equestrian use which may be in conflict with the purely residential use of the proposed subdivision is not related to the setbacks of the homes but the use of property which is separated by an approximate 20’ trail corridor.  

Mr. Warnke discussed transitioning between the State Trust Land development and the Overland Trails subdivision which is a 300 foot linear park and two rows of half acre lots.  He stated that he believes that there would be a better transition between subdivisions if the proposed subdivisions had larger lots.  It is difficult for the Planning Commission and City Council to determine what compatible lot sizes are for adjacent subdivisions since there are no codified standard.  The Applicant has tried to address the issues identified at the Concept Plan review relating to compatibility.  One such provision in addition to the separation between homes is the commitment to continue an equestrian trail access in the subsequent phases of this subdivision.  The Applicant also has CC&R’s that they believe will aid in compatibility.  
Mr. Warnke explained that a traffic impact study has been done for the 12 lots in the proposed subdivision.  The engineer who did this traffic study felt that these lots would not create a noticeable difference or exceed capacity.  The traffic engineer doesn’t feel that informational signage works.  Two pedestrian accesses have been recommended.

Chris Kemp suggested that Kent Burningham, the Applicant, work with The State Trust Lands to achieve compatibility.  He also questioned if the park requirements would be met.  Mr. Warnke explained that The Woods would be paying a fee in lieu to meet park requirements.
Mr. Burningham stated that the type of fencing would be decided when the first home is constructed.  He felt it would probably be cedar, but not vinyl.

Clint Chidaster stated that he doesn’t feel that this project fits in with the existing neighborhood.  His biggest concern is transitioning.
Lisa Amindolla stated her concerns with the subdivision setting a precedence with maintaining Overland Trails’ animal rights.  She also stated that she doesn’t feel that the transitioning is adequate, and she feels that traffic will have an impact.

Tom Maher and Chris Kemp explained that the Planning Commission is to enforce the Development Code and General Plan.

Jeff Love stated that the Planning Commission should look at the compatibility.  He stated that he doesn’t feel that The Woods is compatible with the existing Overland Trails subdivision.  He would like to see a standard that would only allow a decrease in lot size by 50% of properties that abut another development. 

Leslie Montgomery stated that she was concerned with the transitioning and stated that she would feel more comfortable if the Woods had .5 acre lots.

Richard Steinkopf stated that he understands the concerns of the residents but feels that this subdivision would increase the property values of the Overland Trails subdivision.  He stated some concerns with transitioning, but felt that the strict CC&R’s would be a positive feature of The Woods.

Mr. Kemp stated that he is concerned with transitioning.  He likes the proposed house product and feels the CC&R’s are a positive feature.  He likes the concept of transitioning at 50%, he feels that ½ acre lots would be more compatible.

Dallas Bullock felt that the lots should be no less than .41 acres in size and that this would be more compatible to the existing Overland Trails lot.  Discussion ensued.  The Planning Commission as a whole felt that this would create a better buffer and create a more compatible project.  

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission approves the Preliminary Plat 

for The Woods development subject to the following conditions:

1. CAPACITY.  That the preliminary dry utility plans verify capacity in the systems 
(need line sizes on the plans) be submitted.

2. EASEMENT. That easements from Eagle Mountain Properties be given for the 
storm drain pond and an agreement for the overflow, off site PUE, and 
turnarounds. 

3. TRAILS.  That a trail reimbursement be allowed for the required trails to be 
constructed in the open space. 

4. TRAFFIC STUDY.  That the City Council review the traffic study.
5. That lots that abut Overland Trails be no less than .41 acre is size.

Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 1.  Motion passed.


D.
Pioneer Addition, Phase 2, Final Plat- Action Item



Pioneer Addition Phase 2 is located just north of Mountain View Phase 3.
MOTION:
I move that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the Pioneer Addition, 

Final Plat Phase 2 to the City Council subject to the following conditions:

1. OPEN SPACE.  That all open space be dedicated as open spaces but the open 
spaces regardless of maintenance.  (Concerned about have legal access through 
trail corridors.) 
2. E-FILE.  That the e-file for dry utilities is submitted. 
3. LOOP. That the water main is looped back to another main water line.  A model 
was done that showed insufficient fire flow without the loop.  This loop may 
require an easement and updated engineer’s estimate.

4. STORM DRAIN POND. That there is grass and landscaping improvements for the 
storm drain pond.
5. ALTERNATIVE DESIGN GUIDELINES.  That the same alternative design 
guidelines that were approved for Phase 1 also be approved for Phase 2.
Motion Seconded.   Motion passed.


8.
Discussion Items

A.
General Plan Update 


B.
Crime Prevention through Environmental Design (CPTED) Training 
 9.
Adjournment:
MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:54 p.m.  

 Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________
                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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